COMITE MARITIME INTERNATIONAL 
MINUTES OF THE CMI ASSEMBLY 

HELD ON TUESDAY 27 SEPTEMBER 2011

 AT THE OFFICES OF THE NORWEGIAN SHIPOWNERS ASSOCIATION

RÅDHUSGATEN 25, OSLO

Opening, attendance and quorum:

The President opened the meeting and welcomed all of the delegates present.  A quorum was declared and the meeting held to be properly constituted.  The delegates present at the Assembly are set out at Annex “A” to these minutes, the following attending from the Executive Council:

President:


Karl-Johan Gombrii

Vice President:

Stuart Hetherington

Immediate Past President:
Jean-Serge Rohart

Councillors:


Giorgio Berlingieri





Christopher Davis





Måns Jacobsson





Sergej Lebedev





Dihuang Song





Andrew Taylor

Secretary General:

Nigel Frawley

Administrator:


Wim Fransen

Treasurer:


Benoit Goemans

Publication Editor:

Francesco Berlingieri

1.
Adoption of Agenda

a)
The tabled agenda was adopted.

b)
On behalf of the Credentials Committee, Benoit Goemans said that he had reviewed the list of delegates present and reminded them that there was only vote per delegation.  He advised that he had asked one delegate present to refrain from voting, pursuant to the Constitution, as his MLA was in arrears in annual subscriptions.
2.
Memorials

The President paid tribute to old friends who had died since the last Assembly.  He called for a moment of silence for the victims of the 22 July 2011 massacre in Norway and the following Titulary members:  Per Erik Hedborg, Mats Hilding and Hans G. Melander of the Swedish MLA, Panayiotis Sotiropoulos of the Greek MLA, Luis Iglesias Prada and Fernando Sanchez Calero of the Spanish MLA, and Frode Ringdal of the Norwegian MLA, as well as Anatoly Kolodkin, Past President of the Russian MLA.
3.
Approval of Minutes

The Secretary General moved, seconded by Stuart Hetherington, for approval of the Minutes of the Assembly held in Buenos Aires on 27 October 2010.  This was followed by unanimous approval.  There was no business arising from the minutes.  

4.
Finances

a)
Treasurer’s report and presentation of accounts year end 31 December 2010

The Treasurer reported as follows on the accounts of the CMI for the year ending 31 December 2010.


Income:  EUR 196,604
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The income decreased from EUR 242,281 in 2009 to EUR 196,604 in 2010.


This decrease, the Treasurer said, originates from an increase of the provision for unpaid subscriptions, which was exceptionally high in 2009, and from lower interest revenue out of bank deposits.  The 2009 interest income included interest on older investments that had benefited from the higher rates that had been available before the 2008 world-wide financial crisis.  These investments came to maturity and could not be renewed at the old rates.


It should also be noted that the Titulary membership fees were reduced to zero in 2010.


The Treasurer was also pleased to report that the CMI’s share in the surplus of the Buenos Aires Colloquium came to EUR 3,239.


Expenditures:  EUR 233,496
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The expenditures increased from EUR 185,040 in 2009 to EUR 233,496 in 2010 and were the highest since 2002, the Treasurer reported.  This increase originates from the doubling of the discount for timely payment (from EUR 16,956 in 2009 to EUR 33,792 in 2010) which is not an expense for the members, but lowers the membership fee disbursement.


Further, the Treasurer pointed to the increase of the Executive Councillors’ travel expenses, as a result of the remote location of the Executive Council meeting, and also the registration and other conference related expenses, which in the past happened to be underwritten or effectively borne by the Charitable Trust.

Result:  deficit –EUR 36,892
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The result is that in 2010 the CMI operated at a deficit, without regret, to the extent that this is mainly caused by the higher early bird discount and spending related to the CMI’s core functions (e.g. conference speakers and operating expenses).


The Treasurer also compared the various amounts to the budgets that were set in Buenos Aires and explained the differences between the budget and the effective results.


Reserves:  EUR 944,023


The deficit pulled down slightly the reserves from EUR 980,915 at the closing of 2009 to EUR 944,023 at 2010 year end, out of which EUR 919,219 cash at bank.

b)
Report of the Chair of the Audit Committee and approval of the accounts for 2010

Måns Jacobsson spoke to the written report that had been prepared by Lizabeth Burrell of the MLAUS, including reference to the high reserves and what the committee had recommended to do about them.  Upon advising the delegates that the report had been endorsed by the Executive Council, it was unanimously approved by the Assembly.  The President asked that the minutes reflect that Ms Burrell had done an excellent job as Chair of the internal Audit Committee. On the basis of the Treasurer’s report and the report of the Audit Committee the CMI accounts for the year ending 31st December 2010 were approved.
c)
Budget for 2012 and revision of the budget for 2011

The Treasurer discussed the Budget 2012 and the impact of the level of subscriptions on the decrease of the reserves.  He recalled the general consensus to significantly reduce the reserves.  The Treasurer submitted three different subscription levels :

The first estimate, “Oslo Budget 1”, is based on the subscription schedule decided by the 2009 Rotterdam Assembly (set out in Annex B) and assumes a 10 % discount for the Members who pay within two months as from the invoice.


The “Oslo Budget 2” assumes that, similar to 2011, no subscriptions would be charged at all for 2012.


The “Oslo Budget 3” applies the Rotterdam schedule minus 40 % discount and an early bird discount of 15 % on the amount so reduced (so in the event of the early bird applying, the Rotterdam amount would be reduced with 49 %).


Referring to those budgets as set out in the Assembly documents (item 4 c)) the Treasurer set out that the deficits for 2012 were, depending on the subscription level chosen for, anticipated to be as follows:

-
“Oslo Budget 1”
/
Rotterdam schedule and 10 % early bird:  EUR 30,838


-
“Oslo Budget 2”
/
subscription holiday again, as in 2011:  EUR 207,838


-
“Oslo Budget 3”
/
Rotterdam schedule – 40 % and in addition 10 % early bird and the so reduced subscription):  EUR 116,182


Based on the anticipation of the reserves amounting to approximately EUR 750,000 at the year end of 2011, the reserves were anticipated to amount to the following figures at year end of 2012:


-
“Oslo Budget 1”:  EUR 719,000;


-
“Oslo Budget 2”:  EUR 542,000;


-
“Oslo Budget 3”:  EUR 634,000


The President advised that the Executive Council had looked into the various options and the need for a reduction of the reserves at the right cadence.  He reported that the Executive Council after due consideration had decided to propose to the Assembly, the Budget 3, with a subscription as per the Rotterdam schedule but with a 40 % reduction and 10 % early bird on the amount so reduced.


The Assembly approved the “Oslo Budget 3” for 2012.


The Treasurer referred to the documents submitted as far as the revision of the budget for 2011 was concerned and the Assembly approved the revised budget for 2011.

d)
Subscriptions for 2012

In keeping with the approved “Oslo Budget 3”, the Assembly decided to fix the amount of the subscription for 2012 as per the Rotterdam schedule (see Annex B hereto)  but with a 40 % reduction and also to apply an early bird discount of 10 % on the subscription so reduced.  
e)
Report on unpaid subscriptions

Christopher Davis reported on the status of unpaid subscriptions consistent with the written report provided to NMLAs in advance of the Assembly.  Mr Davis also noted that the current amount of outstanding subscriptions (approximately EUR 34,000) was expected to drop significantly as a result of payments remitted by NMLAs immediately prior to the Assembly which had yet to be received.  Additionally, the settlements of outstanding subscriptions negotiated by José Tomás Guzman with certain Latin American MLAs over the past year have now been finalized, and the Executive Council is continuing to explore the possibility of negotiating similar settlements with the remaining NMLAs that are in arrears.
The Assembly renewed its authority to the President and/or the Treasurer (or Councillors that they authorise) to negotiate the amount and payment of arrears subject to approval by the Executive Council of any such agreement.

f)
External auditors

In keeping with the approved recommendation by the Audit Committee, the Treasurer moved, seconded by Stuart Hetherington, that Messres de Mol, Meuldermans and Partners bvba of Antwerp be nominated as external auditors for the 2012 accounts.  This was unanimously approved.

g)
CMI Charitable Trust


Tom Birch Reynardson, one of the Trustees, spoke about the highlights of his report to the Assembly dated 8 September 2011, and drew attention to the fact that the funds under management were valued at GBP 410,318 as at 31 August 2010, and income for the next 12 months is projected to be GBP 17,857.  This sum included GBP 7,204 for Publications and Website administration.  He was pleased that the Executive Council had agreed on 24 September 2011 to assume the responsibility as from next year for these items in light of the CMI’s high reserves.  The other major expenditure has been for IMLI travel and administration in the range of GBP 5,000 per year.  
5.
Members

a) Titulary Members

         The Secretary General advised the Assembly that the MLA of Canada had nominated P. Jeremy Bolger and that the MLA of Belgium had nominated Guy van Doosselaere as Titulary Members.  He called upon William Sharpe of Canada and Karel Stes of Belgium to speak to these nominations.  There was unanimous approval and the two nominees were then duly declared to be elected as Titulary Members with thanks and congratulations for their significant contributions to the work of the CMI.

b)
New MLAs and current prospects


The President and Giorgio Berlingieri reported that the Executive Council in a recent meeting had decided to recommend to the Assembly that the applications of the MLAs of Israel and Portugal to rejoin the CMI be accepted at EUR 500 per annum with the proviso that the figure be reviewed if and when the positive development and financial standing of the association so warrants.  Dr Apolo, President of the MLA of Equador, extended his congratulations for this development.  He is in favour of accepting more MLAs to give the CMI additional strength worldwide.  
           To that end, the President noted that a recently formed MLA in Indonesia seems to be ready for membership in the CMI once the membership has been broadened somewhat.  Further, MLAs in India, the United Arab Emirates, Malaysia, Poland, Honduras, Ukraine and Egypt are not yet ready but the signs of their formation and joining the CMI in the future are encouraging. 


The President also noted that although the Netherlands Antilles no longer exists as a country, their MLA does.  The President of the MLA of the Netherlands, Taco van der Valk, said that he would look into the issue in cooperation with Benoit Goemans.

c)
Provisional members


The President reported that, as nothing had been heard from Kenya and the Democratic Republic of Congo in recent years about any activities to try to form local MLAs that can apply for membership, the Executive Council had suggested that their provisional membership be reviewed as provided for in the CMI Constitution.  A formal recommendation in that regard will be submitted to a subsequent Assembly
d)
Member Consultation Process

Christopher Davis spoke to his draft summary of Questionnaire replies and reported that the process is progressing with meetings with several MLAs having been held.  More will be arranged in the forthcoming year.  He said that his committee had received 17 replies to the second Questionnaire but that more are required before a proper summary can be distributed.  

6.
Elections

Report of the Chairman of the Nominating Committee

Bent Nielsen, chairman of the Nominating Committee, reported that Måns Jacobsson had successfully concluded his first term as an Executive Councillor and was eligible for a second term; and that José Tomás Guzman had successfully concluded two terms as Executive Councillor but was ineligible for a third term under the Constitution.  He said that he had consulted all NMLAs and his committee unanimously nominated Mr Jacobsson to carry on with a second term as an Executive Councillor, and that Jorge Radovich of Argentina be elected to the Executive Council in place of José Tomás Guzman.  Mr Nielsen asked for the Assembly’s approval to these two appointments, and it was unanimously given.  The President thanked Mr Guzman for his excellent services to the CMI and wished him well in the future.  
7.
Work in progress

a)
Piracy


The President said that the CMI observer at IMO Legal Committee meetings, Patrick Griggs, monitors Legal Committee work on this subject and has volunteered legal assistance.  He has also reminded them of the CMI guidelines on piracy and maritime crimes of violence.  Dr Apolo of Excuador suggested that the CMI join ICC as a consultative member and assist them with a joint effort.  Dieter Schwampe from Germany spoke in favour of unified rules and Alexander von Ziegler of the Suisse MLA said that in certain circumstances ransoms may not be paid legally anymore and lives might ultimately be lost as a result.  He suggested that CMI work actively with the IMO and other UN departments to change the existing law as required in order to eliminate this potentially dangerous situation.  

b)
Fair treatment of seafarers


Giorgio Berlingieri spoke to Olivia Murray’s report and said that the IWG was considering preparing and submitting a brief to the Legal Committee meeting in April 2012.  Mr Berlingieri said that there would be regular updates on the CMI website and urged NMLAs to bring these developments and the CMI guidelines to the attention of competent judicial and administrative authorities in their countries.

c)
LLMC and Australian proposal at IMO to increase limits

The President referred to a note from Patrick Griggs regarding Australia’s  proposal to the IMO to have the LLMC 1996 limits increased under the tacit amendment provision of Article 8 of the 1996 Protocol.  That is apparently the extent of their ambition and there is no associated move to amend LLMC to require shipowners to insure up to the Article 6 limits.  The issue will be on the agenda for the next IMO Legal Committee meeting in April 2012.  

d)
Rotterdam Rules


The Secretary General said that there are now 24 signatory States with Spain as the only country which has ratified the Rotterdam Rules.  He then referred to the conference being held in Tokyo 21 – 22 November 2011, and the vigorous debate on the LinkedIn social network about whether the Rules would be beneficial for South American countries.  

e)
Salvage


Mr Hetherington referred to the meeting of the IWG on salvage held in London on 13 March 2011 and advised that they were currently preparing a document containing pros and cons of various proposals to send to NMLAs for discussion in March 2012 as a preparatory step towards the Beijing Conference.  The chief issue will be whether the CMI should draft a Protocol amending the 1989 Convention or just to present a report to the IMO on the work carried out.  It was agreed to put the topic on the agenda of the Conference in Beijing in October 2012.
f)
Judicial sales of ships – problems of enforcement

Mr Li reported on the progress to date of the IWG including the preparation of a preliminary draft of an international instrument setting out the basic requirements for judicial sales and for the recognition of foreign judicial sales using the 1958 New York Convention on Recognition of Foreign Arbitral Awards as a model.  The draft had been circulated to Titulary Members and NMLAs for comment with a request that NMLAs nominate delegates to attend the ISC meeting on the subject at Oslo during the afternoon of 27 September 2011.  Several comments have been received.  It is recognised that civil law countries might have difficulties with some of the present language of the draft.  Mr Li said that more replies were needed to their questionnaire.  He said that the ISC plan is to circulate their work product by the end of 2011 for comment and hopefully to submit a draft to the Beijing Conference, which was approved  
g)
Implementation and interpretation of international conventions


Francesco Berlingieri referred to a Note he had prepared and which would be circulated to NMLAs soon.  The Note explains the issues of implementation and reservations and the suggestion of preparing guidelines on the information that States should provide to the Depository of a specific Convention at the time of its ratification or acceptance.  He said that a working group had been established by the Executive Council consisting of himself and Professor Antapassis of Greece with the mandate to consider the responses received and report to the Executive Council with recommendations on future actions to be taken.  

h)
Marine insurance


Dieter Schwampe spoke to the report of his IWG which shows they are concentrating on mandatory insurance regulations in international conventions at the present time.  He urged MLAs to respond to the August 2010 Questionnaire as more replies are needed in order to draw proper conclusions on the development of guidelines.  To date only 11 replies have been received.  

i)
Cross border insolvencies


Christopher Davis referred to the bankruptcies of Korea Line and Beluga Line as proof that there a need for work in this area.  He said that his IWG is finalising a Questionnaire and the Executive Council is recruiting civil law practitioners or academics to join them.  They have asked for this subject to be on the programme at the Beijing Conference.  He also said he hoped there would be a Norwegian banker and an Asian speaker on the panel at Beijing.  

j)
Limitation of liability


The Secretary General reported on behalf of Gregory Timagenis who was unable to be present.  A meeting of the ISC was held in London 25 – 26 March 2010 and informally in Buenos Aires in October 2010.  Further editing of their list of Questions and Issues has been prepared relating to limitation of liability, and their Commentary on Procedural Rules.  The Executive Council has resolved to ask Mr Timagenis to invite a further round of comments so that they may complete the List and Commentary by 31 March 2012, if possible, and to submit them to the Executive Council for a decision on any further action.

k)
Ratification of the Conventions on Arrest 1999, and Liens and Mortgages 1993

Giorgio Berlingieri reported that even though the 1999 Arrest Convention entered into force on 14 September 2011, it is still appropriate to investigate why it and the 1993 Liens and Mortgages Convention enjoy so relatively little success.  He has asked his working group members, John Hare and Ignacio Arroyo, to assist him in preparing two Questionnaires for circulation to NMLAs.  

l)
Arctic/Antarctic issues


The Secretary General said that he had a meeting with the CMI ad hoc working group in July 2011 to identify and recommend matters for further study by the CMI.  The working group decided that they should recommend uncontroversial matters and only those that applied at both the Arctic Ocean and the Southern Ocean.  The working group identified the Collision Regulations, Loadline Convention, International Convention on Standards of Training, Certification and Watchkeeping for Seafarers 1978, the International Convention on Maritime Search and Rescue 1979, Arctic Marine Oil Pollution Preparedness and Response and MARPOL 73-78.  Short summaries giving an explanation of the work that could be done were tabled with Mr Frawley’s report.  He then said that the Executive Council at its meeting on 25 September 2011 had approved the work programme and authorised the formation of an International Working Group which is to include in its mandate a review of private international law maritime Conventions with respect to their applicability to the Polar regions.  

8.
Publications


There was no report.
9.
Website

Stuart Hetherington reported that the new website is continuously being worked on in order to improve it further.  He invited submissions from NMLAs for postings and urged that it be used.  

10.
Next Assembly

The President said that the next Assembly will be held in Beijing on Friday 19 October 2012, which was approved.  

11.
CMI representative office in Singapore

The President said that the Executive Council was studying the possibility of establishing a CMI representative office for Asia, including India, on a three year trial basis.  The present thinking is that, as a shipping hub for Asia, Singapore as an important and well placed shipping hub for Asia, would be a good choice.   Lawrence Teh of the Singapore MLA has offered to assist.  The President said that there is a need in the region to work for unification of  maritime law and a need to recruit further member associations  and that a representative office would perform a platform for this.  The President asked the Assembly if they would approve the project.  This was unanimously given subject to the Executive Council’s approvals as the matter moves forward.  
12.
Meetings of the IMO Legal Committee and IOPC Funds

The Secretary General reported that Richard Shaw had attended the Legal Committee meeting in London in April 2011, the IOPC Funds meeting in March 2011 in London and the IOPC Funds meeting in Marrakesh, Morocco in July 2011.  Mr Shaw attended those meetings as the CMI Observer delegate and his reports may be found in CMI News Letter No. 1 – 2 – January/August 2011.

13.
York Antwerp Rules 2004 – Rate of interest for 2012

Bent Nielsen spoke to his written report and recommended that the rate of interest to be applied under Rule XXI of the York Antwerp Rules 2004 should be 3 % for the 2012 year.  Hence, this rate of interest should be applied to expenditure, sacrifices and allowances in General Average during the period from 1 January to 31 December 2012.  It was so decided.
14.
CMI Conference in Beijing 14 – 19 October 2012 and Shanghai Add-On 20 – 22 October 2012

The Secretary General said that he had been in correspondence with the Chinese Organising Committee and that matters were progressing well.  He said that he and the President and Stuart Hetherington would be meeting with Dihuang Song and Henry Li, both members of the Chinese Organising Committee, that evening to discuss finer details.  He said that he would be reporting to all NMLAs in the near future of the arrangements to date.  The Executive Council was authorised to decide on the detailed contents of the agenda for the Conference.
15.
Other business
There was no other business.
16.
Termination

The President thanked the Norwegian MLA for the very successful seminar held at the premises of Det Norske Veritas, and also thanked Det Norske Veritas for giving CMI delegates a splendid tour of their facilities with interesting talks by many employees.  He also thanked the Norwegian Shipowners Association and the Nordisk Defence Club/Nordisk Legal Services for the use of their facilities for meetings.  He thereupon terminated the meeting.

……………………………..                                            ……………………………..

                Nigel Frawley                                                                 Karl-Johan Gombrii

              Secretary General                                                                     President
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